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July 5, 2016
The Honorable Joe McDermott
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember McDermott:
This letter transmits an ordinance that will change minimum insurance requirements for operating taxicab and flat-rate for-hire vehicles in King County. The proposed ordinance is intended to provide more flexibility and increased access to insurance carriers for taxicab and flat-rate vehicle owners and drivers who are required to have liability insurance to operate their for-hire vehicles in compliance with King County Code.   
For-hire vehicle operators find it increasingly difficult to obtain liability coverage for their flat-rate and taxicab vehicles. The availability of insurance carriers willing to write policies has declined over the years and premiums for coverage have significantly increased.  Operators are seeking County and City of Seattle (City) assistance, by requesting approval to use insurance carriers with an A.M. Best Rating of B VII rather than the current, higher rating of B+ VII. The lower rating was previously authorized during the recent provisional period, the time following the adoption of Ordinance 17892 (September 2014) and the end of the State’s 2015 legislative session. However, under County and City code, if the 2015 Legislature did not address insurance requirements for flat-rate and taxicab vehicles, the rating level was to revert back to B+ VII after the legislative session, and it did. As operators approach annual renewal deadlines for vehicle registration and renewal of insurance policies, they believe reducing the carrier rating from B+ to B will provide some relief from rising premium rates and declining market participation by higher rated insurance carriers, making it easier to find more affordable insurance coverage.
While the proposed ordinance reduces the insurance carrier rating, it also eliminates use of surplus line insurers for taxicabs and flat-rate for-hire vehicles, requiring policies to be written only by admitted carriers. This change, viewed by regulatory staff as a compromise to lowering the carrier rating, ensures that residents are protected by the Washington Insurance Guaranty Association (WIGA) if the insurance company becomes insolvent.  
Admitted carriers in the State of Washington are required to belong to the WIGA; non-admitted surplus line insures are not WIGA members.  

In addition to the changes noted above, the proposed ordinance includes:

· Increases the minimum uninsured/underinsured motorist (UIM) coverage requirement from $50K per accident, $100K aggregate, to $100K/$300K respectively. This change aligns King County Code with existing Seattle Municipal Code and is not anticipated to have a material impact on the premium costs for operators.

· Provisional period language that is no longer in effect has been removed.  
· A potential pathway for taxi and flat rate operators has been created, allowing for use of chapter 48.177 RCW to determine insurance requirements if the Director approves.  

Over the past several years, the for-hire transportation industry has undergone substantial changes with the advent of new smart phone based technology and phone apps that match drivers and riders. Increased competition has resulted in a declining market share for traditional taxi and flat-rate operators, with vehicle owners often unable to lease their for-hire licensed vehicles for a significant portion of each day.  For-hire vehicle owners and drivers are most often immigrants from east Africa, some with limited English proficiency. While typical wages in this industry are estimated at just above State minimum wage levels, the work is often a lifeline for many immigrants working to support themselves and their families.     
The Records and Licensing Services (RALS) Division and the City of Seattle’s Finance and Administrative Services (FAS) Division were approached by multiple taxi and for-hire operators and owners, and local insurance brokers, lobbying to reduce the insurance rating back to B VII rather than B+ VII. In considering the request, County and City regulatory staff met and consulted with the Office of Risk Management in the County, the Risk Management Division in the City, insurance brokers that assist the County in obtaining various insurance policies, the Prosecuting Attorney’s Office and outside counsel with specific insurance expertise. 
Under the City of Seattle’s rule making authority, the carrier rating has been temporarily set to the same level as is now being proposed by the attached proposed ordinance, and a similar proposed ordinance being considered by the City. The City’s rule effects City only vehicles; for-hire vehicles licensed only by the County, and dual (City/County) licensed vehicles, must wait for County approval before they can benefit from the proposed changes.  Given the timing of insurance policy renewals, many of which will be renewed between June and October, vehicle owners would benefit significantly from an expedited legislative review process.        
The changes contemplated in the proposed ordinance align with the King County Strategic Plan goal to, “Encourage a growing and diverse King County economy and vibrant, thriving and sustainable communities” and the associated objective to, “meet the growing need for transportation services and facilities throughout the county.” This proposal leverages strategy 2b, “coordinate and develop services for an integrated and seamless regional transportation program, and 2c, “meet the transportation needs of low-income and other under-served populations.”
In addition, the proposed ordinance aligns with the Service Excellence goal to, “establish a culture of customer service and deliver services that are responsive to community needs,” and the associated objective to, “Increase access to King County services, personnel, and information.”  The proposed ordinance leverages strategy 4d, to “consider fairness and opportunity for all in policy, budget and service decisions.   

Thank you for your consideration of this ordinance. The changes in this proposed ordinance are anticipated to provide the local for-hire transportation industry, in particular taxicab and flat-rate vehicle owners and drivers, increased flexibility with respect to obtaining required liability insurance, while also balancing the interest of public safety and consumer protection.   While these changes will not change the economic challenges created by increased competition within the industry, they are intended to generate greater access to affordable liability insurance for local for-hire transportation operators.

If you have any questions, please feel free to contact Sean Bouffiou, Acting Deputy 
Director, Department of Executive Services, Records and Licensing Services Division at 206-263-2875.
Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive
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